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Dear Mr Morley
Demolition of Dwelling and Outbuildings and Proposed Development of a Crematorium Building with memorial Woodland, Landscaping and Nature Conservation Enhancement Works, Orchard Farm, 216 Catfoot Lane, Lambley, Nottinghamshire.
With reference to the above planning application I write to offer you our objections to this proposed development.  It is understood that the final date for the receipt of representations on this proposal is the 13th August 2012.

Firstly we would comment that there are obvious parallels between this application and our current application further to the west, and it is clear that much of the information as submitted in support of their application is either duplicated or has been ‘lifted’ from our submission and re-used.  The one benefit of the submission of this second (rival) application is that it clearly reinforces the issue of need for a new crematorium in this location, adding weight to this as a material consideration in the determination of the application.

I have asked Westerleigh Group Ltd, MeiLoci, DLA Ltd and SCP Transport to look over the A W Lymn proposal and provide me with their comments in order that I can make a single, comprehensive representation to you against their proposal.  Our comments on the proposed development are as set out in the following text.
Visual Impact

The Westerleigh development has been considerate in terms of minimising the potential impact of the building on the amenity value of the area and from public vantage points whereas the A W Lymne application clearly presents its most significant and dramatic aspect to views from the north, which can be gained from the public footpath.  In this respect it is considered that the ‘double storey’ façade to the lower portion of the site will present significant change in terms of architectural mass when viewed from the footpath.
Reference should be given to MN015 Dumble (also found as MN045 due to an error in the numbering system) of the Nottingham Landscape Character Assessment 2009, which notes a number of items in terms of the conservation of this part of the character area.  This includes the protection of the Dumble Valley openness of the valley.  I have argued in the submission of the Westerleigh application that our crematorium building is away from the valley bottom and therefore seeks to preserve the openness of the valley.  The A W Lymn proposal sits much lower in the valley and, as referred to above, presents a tall vertical face of the building to views from the north, and from closer to the floor of the valley.
It is argued that whilst the building presents an interesting architectural approach it is not necessarily contextually appropriate for the area and is therefore be seen to be in conflict with the requirements of the character area policy.  

The policy also seeks to focus growth in existing villages where possible in order to restrict urban sprawl.  Whilst the Westerleigh proposal is as close as possible to the urban edge of development, therefore minimising visual impact and maintaining the landscape components required for its function, the A W Lymn application, however, is sited much further away into the open countryside and will, as a result, require additional infrastructure to facilitate access and will push ‘new’ traffic further along Catfoot Lane in an easterly direction. 
We are also aware that the owner of the surrounding land has had consent from the Council to fell the Poplar trees that are in close proximity to the site, which will further add to the visual impact of the proposed development from public vantage points. 

Design

The architectural design of the proposed development has to be questioned and, whilst this is a subjective issue, I would comment as to whether such a modern design of building actually fits in with the natural character of the area.

Westerleigh Group Ltd, as experienced designers and operators of crematoria across the country, have critically appraised the design of the proposed building, and would wish to make the following comments:

The noise from the cremators will be audible to exiting mourners:

· It is highly irregular for the exit route from the chapel to pass alongside the crematory wall because of the likely noise resulting from the cremation process. There are a number of tasks which are undertaken within the crematory which will create significant noise that is difficult to eliminate with a single wall. This is particularly true as the crematory is one open space and does not contain a separate room for the cremulation process as recommended by the Federation of Burial and Crematorium authorities. It is our expectation therefore that exiting mourners will be able to hear this noise rather than benefit from the sense of peace promised by the application. 
· The knock out panel at the back of the crematory would also allow sound to escape as it could not be as well insulated as a cavity wall.
Noise and industrial equipment will particularly compromise the floral tribute area:

· No detail has been provided on the possible location of the extractor fans from the cremators but an air intake grill, approximately 1m² in size, will have to fitted to an external wall to produce free air for the cremator combustion process. The only external wall on the crematory is the one adjoining the floral tribute area and so this will have a devastating impact on the ability of mourners to congregate in calm surroundings after the funeral.
· The proposed single cremator will generate 30 KW of heat and there will be an additional requirement for extraction fans to be fitted on this external wall. The only alternative would be for the fans to be placed on the roof but this is unusual given the typical problems resulting from water ingress and other debris.
· The applicant has also indicated their intention to fit a heat recovery system but this will require a separate plant room, not shown on the plans, to house the plate heat exchanger and associated equipment. This would include a boiler and external flue with the prospect of steam being released into the floral tribute area and the unsettling impact this would have on mourners who would associate the ‘smoke’ with the cremation process.  
· There is no secondary means of  fire escape from the crematory. The only way to exit is via the door alongside the cremator back into the heart of the building. An external door would therefore need to be provided into the floral tribute area, again heightening the sense of industry. 
No provision whatsoever for the installation of air blast coolers

· All cremators require an air blast cooler unit which must be fitted outside on a flat surface. The unit measure 28.m by 2.3m and is 1.2m high and would be either be installed in the service yard, as is true of our plan, or on a flat roof above the crematory. The plans put forward by A W Lymn do not include a service yard and so the only remaining option would be for the air blast coolers to be fitted on top of the roof, almost matching the height of the stack. This unit is shiny and industrial and will be highly visible to all visitors arriving at the entrance and from views further afield..  

No service yard area
· This problem could be resolved by the provision of a service yard alongside the crematory which would also be required to house bins and skips. More critically, the regular servicing and emission testing of the cremators, necessary to meet environmental regulation, requires visiting engineers to place equipment and vehicles alongside the crematory.  We can only presume that the floral tribute area will have to be used for these servicing events, typically once a quarter, forcing the crematorium to close down for several days a year as it is inconceivable to for this activity to take place amongst funeral parties. 
Crematory height

· The lack of attention to the basic technical requirements of operating a crematorium would also appear to be evident from the low height of the crematory. We have constructed eleven crematoria and would be surprised if the cremator equipment could be accommodated in a safe and satisfactory way where the maximum height of the roof is just 4.6m. Ultimately we feel that the out-take flue from the cremator will be too tight to the roof resulting in additional fire prevention measures and a rise in the roof height.

Lack of remembrance gardens

· Little regard seems to have been given to the provision and design of a memorial garden, an essential element of any crematorium.

· No detail is provided on the memorial woodland area but it is small in size and in full view of exiting mourners, hardly providing the sense of privacy so necessary when visiting a memorial to remember a loved one.   

Failure to provide new burial space

· There is a clear and pressing need for new burial space for the borough of Gedling and A W Lymn’s application fails to address this issue in any way.

Layout
A smaller car parking area is proposed (only 71 spaces) than that shown on the Westerleigh application, yet the A W Lymn proposal forecasts 100 more funerals per year.  This is potentially due to their ability as funeral directors to persuade more families to use the facilities, including the promotion of an especially designed service for the Hindu and Sikh communities.  This is very likely to make the proposed crematorium busier that that proposed by Westerleigh and would also result in higher volumes of traffic travelling to the premises as Sikh and Hindu are typically well attended with congregation sizes exceeding 100 people.  
This is presumably why such attention has been paid to the hosting of double decker buses as this is a common mode of transport for Asian funerals when attending a crematorium. 
Access

There is no suggestion in the submitted application details or the TA that access to the site could potentially be gained via public transport.  There is a concession to the provision of a 1.2m wide gravelled footway linking back to Mapperley Plains if they are forced to make such a provision.  
In the submission of the Westerleigh application we were requested by the Highway Authority to provide a 2m wide footway from the site, along the south side of Catfoot Lane to link to Mapperley Plains.  There was also deemed to be a requirement for a central pedestrian refuge within Mapperley Plains in order to assist in the crossing of this road.  Neither of these elements are proposed as part of the Lymn Rose application and a simple gravel footpath, some 700m in length from Mapperley Plains, is not likely to be acceptable within the verge or suitable as a ‘surfaced’ footway, to provide a link between their site and the bus stop on Mapperley Plains.  This shows that the A W Lymn application site is not accessible by public transport and is, therefore, a less sustainable option for such a development over the Westerleigh site.
The required pedestrian refuge to Mapperley Plains in not provided as part of this application and should be requested by the Highway Authority.

It is also argued that crematoria development should be located as close to the edge of an urban area as possible for reason expressed in our ‘Site Search’ document and also in order to minimise the requirements for additional infrastructure whilst capitalising on existing public transport facilities.  The distance from Orchard Farm to Mapperley Plains make this very difficult to achieve. 

Between the Westerleigh site and Mapperley Plains, Catfoot Lane is on average 5.5m in width.  This width reduces to the east of our site to around 5.1m in width.  In such areas a standard car may struggle to pass a double decker bus (stated as a potential means of access the Lymn Rose site).  This would result in one of the vehicles having to stop in the public highway in order that they could pass safely, which is not ideal in terms of either highway safety or to encourage the free flow of traffic.

In terms of access visibility the Bancroft Consulting have shown visibility splays of 2.4m by 84m in each direction, as a result of their own speed surveys, recording average speeds of 38.69mph westbound and 41.87mph eastbound.  Visibility splays of similar proportions were put forward as part of our application and were deemed to be substandard by the Highway Authority (who suggested the refusal of the application if sub-standard visibility splays were being proposed).  The Highway Authority have carried out their own surveys and are insisting on visibility splays of 2.4m by 160m for our access – the same requirement should apply for the Lymn Rose application as very similar vehicle speeds would apply to this as a nearby site.
We would also query their forward visibility from the point of access, given that the location of their access is near to a bend in the road and their submitted plans do not extend far enough along Catfoot Lane in order to show that forward visibility is sufficient.

Site Search
There is no evidence of an extensive site search and it has to be questioned as to whether their background work is purely based on our submission details, which are clearly extensive.  Site Search background is alluded to in their Design and Access Statement, but is considered to be inferior and questionable for a number of reasons:

· The only possible location for their development free from the ‘200 yard rule’ has forced their development site to share a common boundary with a SINC.
· In this location the proposed development would be more visible and would have a greater impact on the surrounding openness of the countryside, which would not be appropriate in this Green Belt location and within the valley setting.
Ecology

There is no evidence of the submission of an Ecology Survey in support of this application on the Councils website.  As there are existing redundant buildings on the site there is the potential for bat or barn owl occupation.  We are aware of the existence of a badger set within the area and the application site adjoins a SINC within the lower part of the valley.  In the absence of an ecology report to comment on we have to assume that the proposed development will potentially present harm to the ecology within the site itself and within the surrounding area.  
If an ecology report has been submitted as part of this application then it would be appreciated if this could be forwarded to in order that we are able to fully comment on this part of the planning application. 

Conclusion

We fully respect the fact that A W Lymn are a renowned firm of funeral directors within the Nottingham area but we are firmly of the opinion that, as the leaders in crematoria and cemetery development in the UK, Westerleigh Group Ltd have unrivalled experience in this specialist field and are best placed to provide this essential service in this location.
We have shown that limited thought and information has gone into their submitted planning application and it is, therefore, incomplete in many areas, sited within a less sustainable location than our proposal, would be more visually intrusive than our proposal and is less accessible than our proposal.  There is no evidence to suggest that the proposed development would not harm the ecology within the area and the technical aspects of the proposed access into the site are sub-standard and liable to present a risk to highway safety.
For these reasons it is respectfully requested that planning permission is not granted for this development.

Yours sincerely
Matt Hubbard

Principal Planner

